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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  April 28, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Advisory Committee Meeting 
Attendance: Caren Michel , Bonnie Collet, Cindy Murphy, Bill Gowen, Councilor John O’Hara, Eric Dudley, 

Erik Carson,  Brooks More, Tom Gorrill, Jennifer Williams  
Distribution: Attendees, John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Steve Rand, Rene Daniel, 

Chief Paul McCarthy, Mayor Bruce Chuluda 
 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to review recommendations for areas for short-term and long-term 
parking, and to review the phases of implementation.   
 
The meeting began with a recap of current and future parking needs and potential new parking, both 
surface lots and a structure.  There was some discussion about the ability to provide even more parking 
off Mill Lane.  It would require parking on a grade, but as long as the grade is no greater than five 
percent, it should work alright.  There was also considerable discussion regarding the location of a 
parking garage on the municipal lot behind CVS.  One possibility including locating the garage closer 
to Mechanic Street and possibly signalizing the intersection of Mechanic Street and William Clarke 
Drive to provide better through access.  After further discussion, the general consensus was that the 
parking garage should be located on the easterly side of the municipal lot, with access in the northwest 
corner, near Martini Lane.  This allows for the immediate access into/out of the garage to be located 
away from both Main Street and William Clarke Drive.  Access to the garage would be maintained 
from both Mechanic Street and Main Street, opposite Bridge Street.  The point was also made that the 
City should work with the local transit provider/authority to provide for an intermodal facility to be 
integrated with a new parking garage.   
 
Based on the current level of development interest, the City is fast approaching the time when a parking 
structure will be needed.  There are three major potential projects for the Downtown; the 
redevelopment of the Maine Rubber site, Sacarrappa Park redevelopment, or the proposal by 
Westbrook Housing for residential uses on Westbrook Commons.  A combination of two of these 
projects would use up virtually all available parking, including new surface lots.   
 
The meeting continued with Gorrill-Palmer Consulting Engineers Inc. presenting recommended 
parking policies, including parking fee and fine structures and locations for time limited parking.  
Committee members provided feedback and suggested changes for some locations, including: 

 The lot between Bank of America and TD Banknorth should be all short-term parking 
 The area behind Rookies, etc…should be 1-hour parking from 8:00am to 5:00 or 6:00pm 
 The Church Street municipal lots should include both short-term and long-term parking 

(patrons of the funeral home located across William Clarke Drive use these lots) 
 A 15-minute time limit will be hard to enforce; Bridge Street in front of Rivers Edge 

Deli would be ideal for meters 
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Additional comments or points of discussion include: 
 The promotion of shared parking would be helped by more mixed-use development in 

the downtown.   
 The City should consider a citywide impact fee to fund parking improvements in the 

downtown, not just a downtown area impact fee.   
 The phasing is too far out; the parking garage should be constructed sooner than 6 to 10 

years. 
 
Public by-in will be crucial to the success of a parking management plan in Downtown.  The Chamber 
of Commerce and the downtown business association should be part of the ‘campaign’ of presenting 
and implementing this plan.  The committee was reminded that this Parking Management Plan will be a 
dynamic plan, and as such should be revisited on a regular basis.   
 
The next Committee Meeting was set for May 12, 2006, at 7:15am at the Public Safety Building.  
Selected Downtown business and property owners will be invited to the next meeting to provide 
feedback on the draft parking management plan for time limited parking, etc. 
 
 
JLW/jlw/jn965/meetingnotes4-28-06 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  May 12, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Advisory Committee Meeting with Selected Downtown Business/Property Owners 
Attendance: Brooks More, Tim Flannery, Darryl Wright, John Peverada, Bonnie Collet, Mayor Bruce 

Chuluda, Eileen Shutts, John O’Hara, Cindy Murphy, Eric Dudley, Phil Lane, Cindy Lane, 
David Elowitch, James Elowitch, Erik Carson, John Gallagher, William Gowen, Tom Gorrill, 
Jennifer Williams  

Distribution: Attendees, John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Steve Rand, Rene Daniel, 
Chief Paul McCarthy, Steve Pate, Caren Michel 

 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to present the recommendations for locations of short-term and long-
term parking and the phases of implementation of a parking management plan to selected downtown 
business and property owners to obtain their comments and opinions.   
 
The meeting began with brief introductions, followed by a presentation by Gorrill-Palmer Consulting 
Engineers Inc. summarizing current and projected parking needs as well as potential new parking 
locations, both surface and structured parking.  This was followed by recommended parking policies 
and phases of implementation.  This portion of the presentation led to extensive discussion of the 
various recommendations.  Questions and comments during the discussion included the following: 
 

 How long will it take to get the preparations in place for a parking garage?  When should the 
City begin?  This study is the first step in the process.  The City needs to continue promoting the 
overall parking management plan, consider adopting impact fees or other ways to pay for a 
parking structure, to continue planning for a parking garage. 

 This will be a big change for downtown; parking has historically been free.  Going from free 
parking to meters and a garage will be big steps that may or may not be readily accepted by the 
Community has a whole. 

 The location of a parking garage needs to be given careful consideration. 
 Should parking meters be implemented sooner rather than later?  Or will it be more acceptable 

to begin with signage defining time limits, and enforcement? 
 Many residents of Westbrook may feel that the parking garage is for the developers, not the 

‘average person’.  The benefit to the average citizen will need to be made very clear. 
 The City has to have meters and parking enforcement or a parking garage will fail. 
 Currently, trucks loading/unloading at Dana Warp Mill block Bridge Street.  If the angled 

parking is changed to parallel parking, there needs to be enough width to allow the parking 
maneuvers without disrupting traffic, especially during peak periods.  The Mill needs parking 
along Bridge Street if it is to remain viable.  Is there a way to keep the angle parking and build 
an elevated sidewalk above the parking?  Maybe an outdoor covered seating area could be 
incorporated into this.  This could be an attraction for new businesses/restaurants into the Mill.   

 The surface lot by Dana Court Pump Station is an absolute; not only will it help Dana Warp 
Mill employee parking, it will be an improvement for the Brown Street residential 
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neighborhood as well.  Safety walking along Brown Street, especially after dark, is a concern.  
If that parking lot is built, lighting will need to be improved along Brown Street and/or Dana 
Court to Bridge Street.   

 The location of a parking garage will be key. 
 The City needs to push the need for a parking garage along with new development.   
 The redevelopment of Saccarappa Park or Maine Rubber are two projects that could generate 

the need for a parking garage now.  Just the redevelopment of Maine Rubber alone could 
require 180-230 parking spaces.   

 What are the expectations of developers as related to parking in the downtown of Westbrook?  
Are developers willing to pay impact fees?  Do they expect parking to be provided by the City?  
If so, at what cost, or no cost? 

 Is the City going to be conducting additional surveys of downtown property owners and/or 
tenants?  Would people use a new City parking lot, or a garage?  What are their preferences?  
Would there be a cost for parking in the new City lot by the Dana Court Pump Station?  If so, 
how much?  How much are people willing to pay? 

 The suggested monthly parking fees seem too high; most likely the employees of Martini Lane 
(for example) would not be able to afford those parking fees.  There needs to still be some 
surface parking for customers and employees of the redemption center and retail. 

 What will happen with the remaining space in the CVS lot?  It could stay as short-term surface 
parking, or it could be built on.  Any future building there will need to consider the parking 
impacts. 

 The construction of a parking garage will need some type of public/private partnership. 
 Even surface parking has maintenance costs associated with it.   
 Paying for parking will be a ‘hard sell’ to the people of Westbrook.  A lot of people may very 

well like this as they are today. 
 The time frame extends too far into the future.  Things need to start happening now. 

 
The meeting wrapped up with a brief outline of the remaining steps in this study.  The next Committee 
Meeting was set for May 26, 2006, at 7:15am at the Public Safety Building to review the draft report, 
which will be sent to the committee members prior to the meeting.   
 
 
JLW/jlw/jn965/meetingnotes5-12-06 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  May 26, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Advisory Committee Meeting  
Attendance: Brooks More, John O’Hara, Cindy Murphy, Eric Dudley, Erik Carson, William Gowen, Tom 

Gorrill, Jennifer Williams  
Distribution: Attendees, John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Steve Rand, Rene Daniel, 

Chief Paul McCarthy, Steve Pate, Caren Michel, Bonnie Collet, Mayor Bruce Chuluda 
 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to review the draft Parking Management Plan.   
 
The Committee decided that based on a series of emails that had been circulated recently, the focus of 
the meeting should be a discussion of the points raised in those emails.  Bill Gowen summarized his 
concerns about the viability of having to pay for parking in the downtown area, and therefore the 
viability of a parking structure.  If development occurs elsewhere in Westbrook, the developer needs to 
provide parking; it should be the same in downtown also.  Maybe the City could acquire properties on 
the perimeter of the downtown, as they become available, to create surface parking.  Will paid parking 
and a parking garage work well here, or will they ruin the downtown?  A lengthy discussion ensued, 
including the following points: 
 

 The ultimate question really is:  “Who will pay for the additional parking?”  Should it be the 
developers looking to grow, or the City as a ‘trade-off’ for increased tax revenue, or a 
combination of these? 

 Maybe the parking garage should be located more on the perimeter of the downtown, rather 
than in the center.  Ash Street may be an option. 

 Regardless of anything else, we should be recommended changes to the City Ordinance in 
terms of parking space requirements for various uses. 

 Brown Street should not be a no time limit parking area.  It should be an 8-hour limit, so that 
the parking spaces can be available for the residents of the neighborhood also. 

 This whole parking management plan needs to be put in terms of the ‘bigger picture’ in order 
for it to be presented to the public and accepted.   

 Could a parking garage be viable with the lowest (surface) level as free, short-term parking 
and the remainder being permit (paid) parking? 

 
Overall, the discussion centered on whether or not parking in the downtown should remain free or if a 
parking management system, including parking fees of some sort, should be implemented, and what 
impacts will these decisions have on redevelopment of the downtown.  The Committee felt that before a 
Parking Management Plan is finalized, these questions need to be answered, and with public input.  
Therefore, the Committee decided the next step should be a public forum, with draft 
recommendations/ideas presented for feedback. 
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The focus of the meeting then shifted to reviewing the draft report itself, and providing comment.  The 
Committee went through the report, page by page, noting changes and suggestions.  Some key points 
for changes to the report include the following: 

 The elimination of suggested time frames for the Phases of Implementation 
 Inclusion of a section describing the Parking Management Plan in context with other City plans, 

including the Comprehensive Plan 
 Stressing that this Parking Management Plan is a dynamic and flexible plan, that will need to be 

monitored and updated as the downtown continues to grow.  Also, that this Plan is a menu of 
various ideas and recommendations that can be implemented.  The City can choose which 
options to implement and when; the plan is just a guide. 

 
Gorrill-Palmer Consulting Engineers Inc. will revise the draft report based on the comments from this 
meeting, and will distribute a revised version prior to the next meeting. 
 
The next Committee Meeting was set for June 9, 2006, at 7:15AM to review the revised draft report and 
prepare for the Public Meeting.  The public meeting was scheduled for the evening of Monday, June 26, 
2006.  The location will be determined.  Pizza and refreshments will be provided.  A follow-up 
Committee meeting was scheduled for Friday, June 30, 2006, at 7:15AM to recap the public meeting. 
 
 
JLW/jlw/jn965/meetingnotes5-26-06 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  June 26, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Public Meeting  
Distribution: John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Steve Rand, Rene Daniel, Chief Paul 

McCarthy, Steve Pate, Caren Michel, Bonnie Collet, Mayor Bruce Chuluda, Brooks More, John 
O’Hara, Cindy Murphy, Eric Dudley, Erik Carson, William Gowen 

 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to present the draft Parking Management Plan to the public and to 
receive comment.   
 
Brooks More provided a brief introduction and welcome to those present, as well as a summary of the 
study process.  Cindy Murphy then summarized the study and the recommendations from the Parking 
Management Plan.  At this point, the formal presentation ended and the meeting was opened for public 
comment and questions.  Cindy Murphy, Brooks More, Tom Gorrill, and Jennifer Williams were 
available to answer questions.  Questions or comments received and responses given at the meeting are 
as follows: 
 

 Isn’t it the developer’s responsibility to provide parking, per City ordinance?  Why is the City 
looking to provide parking for anticipated growth?  Why is this being done at the City’s 
(taxpayers) expense?  In order to be ready for additional development in the Downtown area, 
the City needs to have a plan in place of where parking is or could be available.  This plan is 
outlining options; it does not mean that the City needs to do each of these items.   

 Many of the existing downtown buildings currently have vacant space now.  Is this growth 
really coming?  If so, where?  There is probably not enough vacant space downtown for all this 
development projected.  Why are we even trying to grow the downtown?  Look at all the 
surrounding communities; development is occurring in office parks away from the downtowns.  
The City’s Comprehensive Plan calls for the re-establishment of a vibrant downtown core for 
the City.  Most of the growth is anticipated to be upper level construction on existing buildings.  
As stated, this is a Master Plan and is meant to be proactive rather than reactive.  If and when 
development opportunities arise, the City will be better able to be prepared to address parking.   

 It seems like a bad idea for the City to spend tax dollars to purchase land (i.e. on Mill Lane, 
from Sappi) in order to provide parking for developers. 

 Riverfront Plaza and the parking garage there were built with City tax dollars, yet there is no 
benefit to the residents of Westbrook.  What would the benefit of a new parking garage or lots 
be to us?  This Committee realizes that the parking garage on Dana Court is a “black eye” that 
needs to be addressed.  However, the City has learned from that process and will not repeat the 
same mistakes.  New parking can help attract new business, which can help the City grow, and 
expand and diversify its tax base.   

 What are the implications of the City Council adopting this Parking Management Plan?  It is a 
Master Plan, which includes a menu of various options that the City could consider as needed.  
Whenever the City Council considers implementing one of the recommendations, it will go 
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through additional public process.  Adopting and implementing various aspects of the Plan will 
be considered as needed.  Adopting the overall Plan does not mandate implementation of each 
measure. 

 There were no retail businesses represented on the Committee.  No one depends on parking 
more than retailers.  This entire plan is flawed because of this lack of representation.  It’s clear 
that some of these conclusions lack the insight that a retailer would provide.  Now is the time to 
provide these comments.  Please tell us your recommendations and what you would like to see 
changed.   

 We are talking about a future deficit of 750 parking spaces, combined with a current surplus of 
about 200 spaces.  That translates to roughly 1,000 more vehicles in the downtown.  Has this 
study looked at the impacts on traffic flow and congestion with all these additional vehicles in 
the downtown?  How can we get the commuter/through traffic off Main Street?  Have 
alternative modes of transportation been considered?  While the Committee did consider these 
issues, it was determined to be out of the scope of this study and really more of a regional issue.  
It was also noted that William Clarke Drive is intended to take the commuter traffic off Main 
Street and a design has been completed.  As funding becomes available, William Clarke Drive 
will be rebuilt to its full potential, with turn lanes, etc. 

 It seems like the Phase I recommendations are all things that can happen relatively easily, in the 
foreseeable future. 

 Phase I touches on some of the needs of retailers.  Different retailers or services have different 
needs for parking time limits.  For example, hair salon at Main & Pleasant can have clients that 
need to park for three hours for some treatments.  The plan calls for one-hour parking.  Can this 
be changed?  The Committee will look at that location.  A point to keep in mind is that if the 
time limits get to be too long, the parking spaces start getting used by residents and/or 
employees and the turn-over gets lost.   

 Bridge Street and Dana Warp Mill seem to be the biggest problem areas.  Why doesn’t Phase I 
address those problems first by creating the needed new parking in that area?  Constructing new 
parking lots still takes time.  By implementing the first steps of Phase I, revising the City 
Parking Ordinances, installing signage, and enforcing the time limits, some of the problems in 
the Dana Warp area should be resolved.  Even these items will take time to go through the City 
Council process, but they can be implemented sooner than a parking lot can be built.   

 The numbers show a surplus of only about 200 spaces, assuming full occupancy.  What is the 
surplus on an average day now?  Some areas seem to have a lot of available parking spaces.  Do 
we really need to build more parking?  Some locations do have excess capacity today.  The 
surplus of approximately 200 spaces is within the downtown area as a whole.  However, there 
are some locations with a perceived deficit of parking, and others with a surplus.  That is due to 
the way people utilize the parking spaces.  That is one of the key issues that the 
recommendations of Phase I are trying to address.  By making more efficient use of the existing 
parking supply, the perceived deficit in some areas will not be as drastic, and the need to 
construct additional parking may be extended further into the future. 

 Wayfinding signage is a strong component of this plan.  People need to know where the 
available parking is.  The Town of Norridgewock does an excellent job of providing signage to 
direct people to municipal parking, various businesses, etc.  Maybe we could look there for an 
example. 
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 Maybe the Foster Field lot (Presumpscot Commons) could be connected to the Ash Street lot 
via the Hay property.  That would provide better access to more municipal parking. 

 One thing no one has really mentioned is the appearance of a parking garage.  If not properly 
designed, it could become one ugly wall along William Clarke Drive, blocking all visibility of 
Main Street and its businesses. 

 
Cindy and Brooks thanked all those in attendance for their comments and discussion, and asked 
people to call or email with any additional comments.  The final Advisory Committee meeting will 
be held on Friday, June 30, at the Public Safety Building, 7:15 AM.  Upon final revisions to the 
report, the Parking Management Plan will be presented to both the Planning Board and the City 
Council.   

 
 
JLW/jlw/jn965/publicmeetingnotes6-26-06 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  June 30, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Advisory Committee Meeting  
Attendance: William Gowen, Caren Michel, Bonnie Collet, Eric Dudley, Bruce Chuluda, Brooks More, Tom 

Gorrill, Jennifer Williams 
Distribution: Attendees, John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Rene Daniel, Steve Pate, 

Cindy Murphy, Steve Rand, Erik Carson, Paul McCarthy, John O’Hara 
 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to summarize the comments from the public meeting and outline the 
process of presenting the final recommendations to the Planning Board and the City Council.   
 
Based on comments received, the Committee decided to set the section of Main Street from Spring 
Street to Pleasant Street to a two-hour time limit.  This should help address the concerns of the hair 
salon. 
 
The Committee agreed that the following key points need to be incorporated into the report: 
 

 The connection between this Parking Management Plan and the Comprehensive Plan needs to 
be made clear.  The Comprehensive Plan calls for the reestablishment of the Downtown as a 
vibrant economic center.  Without a parking plan in place, the Downtown area loses some of its 
attractiveness for development.  The City needs to diversify its tax base, and redevelopment of 
the Downtown with residential, commercial and retail uses will help with those goals. 

 The issues involving Riverfront Plaza and the adjacent parking garage need to be addressed 
right up front.  It needs to be made clear that the City has learned from its mistakes involving 
that parking garage, and will not repeat those mistakes.  Any new parking garage will likely be 
funded through a public-private partnership, and will be available for public use. 

 The issue of traffic congestion along Main Street needs to be addressed.  The report must clearly 
state that this committee is aware of the traffic problems currently facing Main Street, and that 
additional development in the Downtown, without additional improvements or alternatives to 
help alleviate traffic, will only exacerbate these problems.  The eventual reconstruction of 
William Clarke Drive is one piece of the traffic improvements likely to be needed.  The report 
should recommend that the City continue to be proactive through PACTS and continue to 
pursue transit options. 

 The issue of sprawl should be addressed.  If the residents do not want urban sprawl, then 
downtown is where the development and activity should be occurring.  In the long run, this will 
also help reduce traffic volumes.   

 
In the report, the parking lots will be identified by a letter, rather than “behind CVS” etc.  There will be 
a map and legend identifying all parking lots in the report.  Also, the parking lot next to Hub Furniture 
should be labeled as two-hour parking.  Overnight parking during parking bans should be identified for 
the Ash Street lot and the future Dana Court Pump Station lot. 
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The public comment period will remain open for two weeks.  In response to comments at the public 
meeting, City staff will try to meet with retailers to address any concerns they may have.  Following the 
public comment period, the report will be finalized and distributed to Committee members.  If 
substantial comments are received, an additional Committee meeting may be held.  The final report will 
be presented to the Planning Board on August 1, with presentation to City Council at a later date. 
 
 
JLW/jlw/jn965/meetingnotes6-30-06 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  June 9, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Advisory Committee Meeting  
Attendance: Stephen Noyes (Hi-Tek Builders), Greg Lebeau (Hi-Tek Builders), Brooks More, Bruce 

Chuluda, Steve Rand, Erik Carson, Paul McCarthy, Bonnie Collet, John O’Hara, Eric Dudley, 
William Gowen, Tom Gorrill, Jennifer Williams  

Distribution: Attendees, John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Rene Daniel, Steve Pate, 
Caren Michel, Cindy Murphy 

 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to continue the discussion from the meeting of May 26th and to review 
the draft Parking Management Plan prior to the public meeting.  Brooks provided a recap of the 
discussion of the previous meeting, which focused on how the parking plan and the "vision for 
downtown Westbrook" are interrelated.  The major questions/points were:  Should we continue with the 
status quo of free parking on surface parking lots, or do we recommend that a parking management 
system be implemented that includes such facilities as a parking garage?  What impact will this 
decision have on revitalization of the downtown?    
 
The discussion then turned to whether or not a parking garage will work for retail, or if short-term 
surface parking will still be needed in those areas.  If employees are encouraged/directed to use the 
parking garage, then the on-street parking will still be available for short-term, high-turnover use.  
There were also some comments that enforcement of the timed parking limits would be a better option 
than going to parking meters.  It was also noted that there needs to be flexibility in the parking garage 
options.  For example, the first floor of the garage could be free, time-limited parking or a park-and-
shop card validation system could be implemented.  The upper levels of the garage could possibly be 
card access controlled for long-term or daily parking (for employees, or residents).  In order to have the 
ability to construct a parking garage in the future, funding mechanisms need to be implemented now to 
allow for that option. 
 
A question was asked about the viability of allowing on-street parking the entire length of Main Street 
again.  It was discussed, but the road width would make it tight.  This would help slow traffic on Main 
Street, and also likely divert some traffic from Main Street.  Also, Bridge Street, from Main Street to 
William Clarke Drive would likely have to be re-opened to accommodate the diverted traffic.  Mayor 
Chuluda offered up that we need to deal with the current and future parking issues without exacerbating 
the peak traffic problems on Main Street. 
 
It was also noted that without new parking, the City will not likely be able to attract new businesses.  
Therefore, the feeling is that this committee needs to come up with recommendations and the City 
needs to move forward.  The Committee did agree that the plan is a recommendation that includes 
various tools/options for implementation.  By moving forward with this Parking Management Plan, the 
available options are kept open, and implementation can begin in a phased approach.  The key first 
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steps would be redefining the parking ordinance, installing new/replacement signage, and re-
establishing enforcement.  Other steps could follow as appropriate.   
 
Education of residents will be a critical piece to acceptance and implementation of this Parking 
Management Plan.  Many citizens may likely feel that the status quo is just fine.  The Committee, and 
City staff, will need to educate the citizens to the benefits of redeveloping the downtown:  keeping 
businesses local, keeping the downtown active, creating a more vibrant overall community, reducing 
sprawl, balancing the tax base, etc. 
 
This was followed by detailed discussion of parking enforcement personnel.  The general consensus 
was that this position/agency/division could be within the Police Department, but that it should not be 
comprised of sworn officers.  The parking enforcement staff should be civilian personnel.   
 
The Committee agreed that the Plan includes all the tools/options that should be in considered.  The 
next step is to present it to the public for comment, and finally to the Planning Board and City Council 
for adoption. 
 
The public meeting is Monday, June 26, 2006, at 6:00PM.  The location will be determined.  Pizza and 
refreshments will be provided.  There will be a follow-up Committee meeting Friday, June 30, 2006, at 
7:15AM to recap the public meeting. 
 
 
JLW/jlw/jn965/meetingnotes6-9-06 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  September 29, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Advisory Committee Meeting  
Attendance: Cindy Murphy, Rene Daniel, William Gowen, Paul McCarthy, John O’Hara, Caren Michel, 

Bonnie Collet, Erik Carson, Eric Dudley, Bruce Chuluda, Jerre Bryant, Brooks More, Jennifer 
Williams 

Guests: Sam Novick (Hub Furniture) 
Distribution: Committee Member Attendees, John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Ken Lefebvre, Steve Pate, Steve 

Rand 
 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to hear additional comment from non-committee members and to 
review proposed amendments to the Report prior to a final vote to send the report to the Planning Board 
and City Council.   
 
Brooks More began the meeting with a brief welcome and introductions.  After that, the meeting was 
opened up to comments from non-committee members.   
 
Sam Novick, Hub Furniture – Opposed to parking meters; has been there before and Urban Renewal 
eliminated parking meters.  It would be a negative for the City to put meters back in.  Enforcement, in 
the form of chalking tires, etc. should be used to encourage turnover parking.  Parking meters tend to 
lend a negative feel or look to a downtown. 
 
Jennifer Williams and John O’Hara both noted that parking meters are one tool, one part of an overall 
plan.  They also noted that parking meters are outlined in Phase II of the plan, and that if signage and 
enforcement is providing the turnover parking necessary for the retailers, than meters may not need to 
be installed.  It was also noted that meters really are a self-policing tool for parking management. 
 
Erik Carson reiterated that meters are one tool available to the City.  Start with signage and 
enforcement, and if that becomes too unwieldy, then meters would be the logical next step.  Parking 
turnover is critical to the downtown.  An effective parking management plan for downtown needs to 
ensure all of the following:  there is turnover, there is adequate parking for employees/long term, and 
that the employee parking is kept away from the ‘front door’ of the businesses. 
 
Additional discussion focused on the need to change the culture of business managers to encourage 
employee parking away from the ‘front door’ and to keep the convenient parking spaces for the 
customers.  This led to a discussion of the merits of a Downtown Improvement District; however, it was 
the consensus of the committee that this fell outside of the scope of this study. 
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The report was modified to address the following comments from the meeting: 
 

 The creation of a Downtown Parking District was added to Phase I recommendations 
 A note was added to Phase II recommendations stating that the installation of parking meters 

will be implemented as needed, based on the success of signage and enforcement. 
 
These changes were made to the Executive Summary, and will be incorporated into the remainder of the 
report.   
 
Motion by Bill Gowen, seconded by Paul McCarthy, to forward the report/recommendations to the 
Planning Board then City Council.  Vote:  Unanimous. 
 
The final report will be presented to the Planning Board on October 17, 2006, to be followed by a 
public hearing, and presentation to the City Council. 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  September 8, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Advisory Committee Meeting  
Attendance: Cindy Murphy, Rene Daniel, Steve Rand, William Gowen, Erik Carson, Eric Dudley, Bruce 

Chuluda, Brooks More, Tom Gorrill, Jennifer Williams 
Guests: Sam Novick (Hub Furniture) 
Distribution: Committee Member Attendees, John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Steve 

Pate, Paul McCarthy, John O’Hara, Caren Michel, Bonnie Collet 
 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to review proposed amendments to the Report, specifically related to 
the parking garage.   
 
The meeting began with Brooks More and Jennifer Williams outlining the changes that had been made 
to the report.  Specifically, the changes included the identification of the Municipal Lots by letter (A, B, 
C, etc…), and language related to a potential parking structure on Lot A.  Discussion also revolved 
around the use of the word “structure” versus “garage”.  The decision was made to use the word 
“structure” throughout the report.  After comments by Mr. Novick related to the potential location of a 
parking structure, additional discussion led to the inclusion in the report that Lots B and C, while not 
evaluated, were potential candidates for the location of a parking structure as well.   
 
The committee members also requested that additional detail be included in the “plan in context” 
section of the report, and that that section be included in the Executive Summary.  In addition, the 
decision was made to stress in the report that the committee anticipates a more detailed analysis of the 
preferred funding options and location of a parking structure will be conducted.  The committee and 
public participation processes should be detailed more in the Executive Summary.  Gorrill-Palmer 
Consulting Engineers Inc. will draft the changes and circulate to the committee members.   
 
City staff also identified a few parking locations that are different from in the report graphics.  These 
changes will be made, and street names will be added to the graphics. 
 
Prior to the meeting being adjourned, Mr. Novick stated that he still had concerns regarding the 
potential use of parking meters.  He also indicated that the meters were his only outstanding concern.  
The committee decided to schedule one final meeting to discuss the issue of parking meters.  Mr. 
Novick will be invited to the next meeting also, to address his concerns.  At that final meeting, the 
committee will also be asked to endorse the changes and vote to move forward and send the report to 
the Planning Board and City Council.   
 
The final report will be presented to the Planning Board in October, with presentation to City Council 
after that. 
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MEETING NOTES 
By:   Jennifer Williams 
Date:  November 7, 2006 
Subject: Westbrook Downtown Parking Study/Management Plan (GP JN965) 
                          Planning Board Presentation  
Distribution: John Duncan, Ann Peoples, Jerre Bryant, Ken Lefebvre, Steve Rand, Rene Daniel, Chief Paul 

McCarthy, Steve Pate, Caren Michel, Bonnie Collet, Mayor Bruce Chuluda, Brooks More, John 
O’Hara, Cindy Murphy, Eric Dudley, Erik Carson, William Gowen 

 
  
The purpose of this meeting was to present the Parking Management Plan to the Planning Board and to 
receive comment.  Committee members present were:  Brooks More, Eric Dudley, Erik Carson, John 
O’Hara, Cindy Murphy, William Gowen and Steve Rand. 
 
Brooks More provided a brief summary of the study process and outlined the existing conditions as 
well as the projected future needs.  Cindy Murphy then summarized the recommendations from the 
Parking Management Plan.  At this point, the formal presentation ended and the meeting was opened 
for comment and questions from Board Members.  Cindy Murphy, Brooks More, Tom Gorrill, and 
Jennifer Williams were available to answer questions.  Questions or comments received and responses 
given at the meeting are as follows: 
 

 Have time frames been established for the phases?  The Committee generally felt that Phase I 
would be implemented within a one to three year time frame and Phase II possibly three to five 
years.  However, the Committee also made the decision to not indicate a recommended time line 
for implementation due to the variability of development.  The Committee did not want to see 
the City held by a specific time line and order of implementation, if proposed development or 
growth required something else. 

 
 The whole concept of revitalizing the Downtown is wonderful; however, we know that getting 

people to the Downtown will be an issue.  Transit is currently available.  Was there any 
consideration given to incorporating a transit facility into the parking garage?  Cindy Murphy, 
who also serves on the Metro board, noted that the Metro does currently travel Main Street, 
which would continue.  She also stated that as had been discussed with the Committee, Parking 
Lot A (behind CVS, Family Dollar, etc.) would be an easy location to provide the transit 
facility.  The Committee felt that the City should work with the local transit provider/authority 
to provide for an intermodal facility to be integrated with a new parking garage. 

 
 Construction of a sidewalk along Bridge Street, at the Dana Warp Mill, is listed as Phase II.  If 

Phase I is probably one to three years, and Phase II, presumably, after that, that seems like a 
long wait to fix a situation that is dangerous today.  Can that sidewalk construction be moved up 
to Phase I?  The intent of the Phasing was to include the relatively easy and less costly items, in 
Phase I.  The construction of the sidewalk along Dana Warp Mill will result in a significant 
reduction in the number of on-street parking spaces along Bridge Street, and is a more complex 
item.  Alternative parking spaces need to be made available first.   
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 Could you explain what is meant by Phase II, parking meters, being “implemented as needed, 

based on the success of Phase I”?  The Committee acknowledged that the installation of parking 
meters could be opposed by some members of the community, and felt that if signage and 
parking enforcement are creating the timed turnover parking necessary for the businesses 
Downtown, parking meters may not be needed.   

 
 The residents of Foster Street have already voiced their concerns regarding increased traffic 

through a residential neighborhood.  Were these impacts been considered when the Committee 
identified surface parking on the Hay Property, with a connection to Foster Street?  That 
development is still going through the process, due to public-private agreements that need to be 
finalized.  At this point, a connection from the Hay Property to the Ash Street Lot is planned, but 
any connections to Foster Street are still questionable. 

 
 The parking problems in the Brown Street area seem to indicate that shared parking does not 

work.  How can shared parking be considered?  The parking problems along Brown Street could 
be minimized with the use of signage, time restrictions, and enforcement, to allow of mix of 
parking spaces and uses along the Street.  Shared parking can be viable for certain uses, such 
as office and residential. 

 
 This study has resulted in a very forward-looking, progressive action plan for the City.  Thank 

you to those involved. 
 

 When the City sold the old City Hall, some parking was retained for the Library.  Is this 
included in the parking supply inventory?  Yes, these spaces are included in the inventory.  They 
are identified in the tables of parking supply in Appendix B of the report. 

 
With no further questions or comments, Chairman Reidman noted that the implementation of this Plan 
is truly a City Council responsibility, and recommended that the Committee next present the Plan to the 
Council. 
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Walker Library 8
Warren Library 7

High School/Olmstead Field 9
Municipal Parking Lots 12
Dana Warp Mill 6
Boardwalk/Riverwalk 10
Westbrook Commons 3
Riverbank Park 8
Riverfront Plaza 6
Public Safety Building 9
City Hall 9
Individual Businesses 2
Other:

Sacarrapa Falls 1
Crosswalks 1

Downtown (as its own identity) 1

Which of the following landmarks should be identified on 
directional signage?  Please check all that apply.

Westbrook Downtown Parking Study
Directional Signage Questionnaire
Summary of Results (13 responses)



1.

YES 7 NO 19

Parking lots needed

No parking

2.

3

2

12

8

All depends on weather, what my destination is (how urgent) and how close I can  get.

Westbrook Downtown Parking Study
Community Fair Parking Survey
Summary of Results (26 responses)

Does parking negatively affect your decision to visit/shop in Downtown Westbrook 
versus other retail centers?

If you answered YES to Question 1., what parking improvements should be made to 
improve your decision to visit/shop in Downtown Westbrook?

How far are you willing to walk from your car to your destination (in minutes)?

less than 1 minute

Better availability, better enforcement of turnover; Council to move that parking 
limits be enforced.
Parking lots or garages

1 - 2 minutes

3 - 4 minutes

greater than 5 minutes

The businesses I tend to frequent are clustered in one area with little parking.  
Maybe encourage more spread.

Easier parking elsewhere
No, but only because I'm within walking distance.

On the contrary, the easy parking here inclines me to shop here instead  of elsewhere.







7.

Must permit public use of city parking garage on Dana Court

Need more parking in Frenchtown

Additional Comments:

Work with public transportation to collaborate on parking

No parking meters; they would drive business away.  Instead of office buildings, build more 
stores.  People would not park as long in one place.
No additional on-street parking on Main St - poor visibility as it is
Encourage people to be willing to walk!  They work out at the gym, then look for the closest 
parking spot.

If a large business with great parking demands wants to come, it can afford to, and should, buy 
or build its own parking.  For the City to "buy" development, is almost always a wash or net 
loss.  The open free public lots that are here should remain as they are, Urban Renewal's 
Promise to those who rebuilt it.  There is plenty of parking available for the needs of what 
buildings are here now, and reasonable growth.  Any moves to meters, permits, etc...will drive 
people elsewhere.
Thanks for hiring someone to look at this.
Winter ordinance very  outdated.

Yellow paint on curbs for no corner parking & signs "No Parking Here to Corner" need 
replacing.  Intersections very dangerous.
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